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Executive Summary

Reading Borough Council (RBC) has run a public consultation from 13th December 2016 to 13th March 2017 on proposed changes to the Adult Care and Support Charging and Financial Assessment Framework. The proposals were to remove allowances and disregards from the Financial Assessment, add assistive technology/Telecare costs to Personal Budgets, remove the standard minimal charge from respite breaks/short stays in registered care homes and a flat rate charge for meals and refreshments provided at Council run day centres. 

The consultation generated 41 written responses in the form of hard copy or online survey returns and separate correspondence on the consultation issues. In addition, verbal feedback was taken following presentation of the consultation questions at meetings. 
Feedback was generally in favour of the proposed amendments to the Adult Care and Support Charging and Financial Assessment Framework. It was seen as necessary for RBC to make these amendments to be able to continue to fund services in the future.
The Council has considered the consultation responses carefully, recognising its duties of care to social care users, its responsibilities as a public sector body under the Equality Act 2010 and to ensure we meet the fundamental principles of charging and financial assessment set out in the Care Act 2014.
What are the proposals?
Although most of the rules around financial assessments and charging for social care are set nationally, there are some areas where we can make local decisions. There were four proposed amendments to these local decisions:
Removing allowances and disregards from the Financial Assessment.

a. Treatment of income from borders and lodgers – Proposal to remove the current disregard of the first £20 of income from lodgers.

b. Allowances for housing costs - Proposal to consider actual costs of rent, mortgage payment, Council Tax (all net of benefit) and consider Life Insurance and Buildings and contents insurance expenses as part of everyday living costs covered within the Minimum Income Guarantee, these had previously been disregarded.
c. Assessment of couples (adults who live with a spouse/partner) - If someone has a partner they live with, proposal to assess their individual financial situation with an affordability check to ensure that the assessed charge does not leave them and their partner’s combined financial situation below minimum income levels. Previously we had offered a choice as to whether we undertook an individual or couples assessment dependent on which would provide the most financially acceptable outcome.
d. Treatment of disability benefits and disability related expenses - we propose applying a standard Disability-related expense in their financial assessment of £5 per week unless a full disability-related expense assessment is requested.

Assistive Technologies and Telecare.
We propose to include the ongoing Telecare service cost as part of a Personal Budget for care and support - which is subject to a financial assessment of someone’s ability to pay for their services.
Respite breaks/short stays in registered care homes. 

If a care and support plan includes a short stay in a registered care home (e.g. for planned respite care), the proposal is to charge (subject to a financial assessment of someone’s ability to pay) the cost of the care home.
Meals and refreshments provided at council day centres. 

We propose charging for meals and refreshments separately. The cost of attendance at day centres will remain means tested.
How the consultation was carried out

The consultation was open to the general public, but targeted at current Reading non-residential social care users and their families or informal carers.
All Reading Adult Social Care users with a Personal Budget in place at the start of the consultation period were sent a personally addressed invitation to take part in the consultation. Those with an email address in the Mosaic electronic social care records system were sent an email reminder during the consultation period.
Notices about the consultation were also issued to members of relevant consultative forums, i.e.

· the Physical Disability and Sensory Needs Network 

· the Carers Steering Group

· the Older People’s Working Group

· the Access and Disabilities Working Group

Consultation material was available from the RBC website throughout the consultation period, and hard copies were available on request. The consultation material was also available in alternative languages and formats on request. 
Who responded to the consultation
There were a total of 41 written responses to the consultation, including online and paper copy survey returns plus separate correspondence on the consultation issues.
19% of written responses came from service users and 44% from family or friends of a service user. More than half of written responses came from people aged 45-64 (29% from the 45-54 age bracket and 26% from people aged 55-64). 70% of written responses were received from women.  
Of those written responses which included an answer to the ethnic background question, more than three quarters were from people who identified themselves as White British. 5% of people identified themselves as Black or Black British, and 5% White - Any other White background. Half of written responses came from people who have a disability, long-term illness or health problem (12 months or more) which limits daily activities or the work they can do.
What people had to say
Removing allowances and disregards from the Financial Assessment
Remove the discretionary allowances and disregards – 27 people
Stay as we are – 11 people
Not answered – 5 people
Some respondents expressed concern over removing allowances and disregards from disability benefits and disability related expenses:
‘Disability allowances should be kept separate from any financial assessment and not be used to increase or cut charges. Disabilities benefits are given for a reason and a need and should not be an excuse to cut things.’

‘In theory AA/DLA/PIP is supposed to be for personal care. But with reduction in council care package hours most recipients use the money to top up their care package and use is for the disability requirements.’
Some respondents felt that if people have money they should pay towards their care: 

‘if people do have money and access to funds (such as owning their own home), then it's right that they should contribute to the cost of their care.’
Assistive Technologies and Telecare
Add AT/Telecare costs to Personal Budgets – 31 people
Stay as we are – 7 people
Not answered – 3 people

One respondent was concerned about the effect charging for assistive technology may have:
‘This service helps to keep people in their own home so the cost to individual people needs to be looked at very carefully or they will need more care from other services which you are legally bound to cover.’
Respite breaks/short stays in registered care homes

Scrap the Standard Minimal Charge – 30 people
Stay as we are – 4 people
Not answered – 7 people

Some respondents expressed concern over the long term effects of ending the Standard Minimal charge for respite care: 

‘If a carer does not get these breaks it will cost more in the long term as they may have to put who they are caring for in to a home permanently at more cost.’

Meals and refreshments provided at council day centres

Ask day service users to pay a flat rate for food and refreshments – 28 people
Stay as we are – 7 people
Not answered – 6 people
Some respondents expressed concern over charging for meals and refreshments:

 ‘I think if you ask people to pay, some will, but it will ultimately lead to people not going to events/meetings/centres etc and then attendance will be so low it won’t be worth running it at all’

How the Council could address concerns about the proposals
Ongoing monitoring of the use of assistive technology, day centres and respite/short stays would be necessary to check whether any policy changes were having a detrimental effect on uptake or attendance of services.
Schedule of consultation meetings
	Date
	Meeting
	No. of attendees 

	17.01.2017
	Cornerstones Residents Meeting
	10

	03.02.2017
	Older People’s Working Group
	50

	06.03.2017
	Carers Steering Group
	10

	09.03.2017
	Access and Disabilities Working Group
	15
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